Early Morning Divert

By Ltjg. John Lehman, EA-6B
“Cowbell 64 is diverting to Balad."  I knew that sinking feeling in my gut. It was the same one I got when the doctor told me to bend over. I knew it was the right thing to do, but it did not make it any more pleasant. The stream of unprintable words flowing over the ICS confirmed the frontseaters shared my sentiments. A long night just got a lot longer.

Our crew, two Lieutenant Commanders and myself, a nugget Ltjg. fresh from the FRS, had completed our shift in the skies over Iraq. On our 15-minute transit back home to Al Asad Air Base, Iraq, we could tell the fog had rolled in, ruling out the tactical descent to the break, our preferred method of arrival. No problem though, we would just shoot the PAR to an uneventful landing. It was 2 o’clock in the morning and I was ready for bed. ATIS was calling low ceilings and fog, but was often wrong, so we were not too concerned as we were vectored onto final. As we descended, we were in a solid cloud layer and I could tell from the chatter of the pilot and ECMO 1 that visibility was pretty much nil. We hit 200 feet AGL and still had not broken out, and as the pilot brought the power up to execute the missed approach, the first doubts about making it back to my “can” and my bed that night began creeping into my head. As we were vectored around for our second attempt, I broke out our divert pack to look at the field diagram for Balad, a predominantly Air Force base about 90 miles to the northeast and our primary divert. I was still pretty confident we would be able to get into Al Asad, but wanted to be prepared if the situation changed, which of course, it did. About two miles from the field on our second PAR attempt, approach waved us off for loss of power to the approach radar. Great, just what we needed. Now, fuel became the driving factor. We would have enough fuel to do one more approach before we hit our bingo fuel. Recognizing this as we climbed out, ECMO 1 requested the weather at Balad. Approach came back with reports of 2,000 feet at Balad. Not great, but better than Al Asad. On downwind, we reviewed our bingo profile and made sure we had a good initial heading to Balad, hoping we wouldn’t need either. It was now almost 0300, and after nearly six hours in the jet, we were anxious to hit the rack. As we began our descent on final I kept my scan going from the altimeter to outside, hoping the clouds would suddenly disperse and we would be able to get on deck. We reached our decision height and as the power came back up and we began our climb out, that sinking feeling was only made worse by the fact that we could just make out the runway lights.

We declared bingo fuel and quickly got onto our profile, the vocal displays of displeasure from the three of us mixing into a sordid type of symphony. As we were on our climb, our controller informed us that there was a tanker about 25 miles from us, able to give us gas if we wanted. Our pilot quickly dismissed that option saying that we had committed and were going to Balad. We flew our bingo profile without further incident and began our approach into Balad, which had two non-intersecting runways that formed a V. We were approaching at the wide end of the V. We were cleared to make our approach to the left runway. We broke out at about 3,000 feet in a light rain with the field in clear view. Finally, something was going right for us. Of course that couldn’t last. At about two and a half miles, approach directed us to land on the right runway due to an obstruction on the left runway. Fortunately, we were able to make a sharp cut to the right and get aligned in a safe manner, leading to an uneventful landing and rollout. We were unfamiliar with the field, but were able to contact Balad Base Ops, who was very helpful in directing us to where we needed to go and checking to see if they had the appropriate equipment to get us gassed, started and on our way back to Al Asad once the weather cleared. They contacted the Air Force maintenance personnel and sent one of their guys to pick us up and began working on getting us some food and a place to sleep for a while. As our pilot stayed by the aircraft to ensure the Air Force personnel gassed and serviced our Prowler properly, ECMO 1 and I headed over to the hangar to drop our flight gear and get in touch with our guys back at Al Asad. After checking the weather, we decided we would be able to head back in about five hours and that a couple of hours of shuteye would be very beneficial. We headed to the chow hall for a quick bite, where our pilot met us reporting the aircraft was serviced, gassed and ready to go. We ate up and then were taken to the barracks where we were able to grab a couple hours of sleep. An airman picked us up in the morning and took us to get our gear and then to the flight line. The line personnel were able to launch us without incident and we had an uneventful return to Al Asad.

The whole experience provided valuable lessons, particularly for myself, an inexperienced Prowler ECMO with less than 250 hours of Prowler time under my belt. For starters, have a plan for diverting. We had briefed Balad as our primary divert over and over during our time in Iraq, but never discussed what would happen if we actually had to go there. Questions had to be answered on the fly. We were fortunate that the Air Force was able and willing to be so accommodating at 0300 during combat operations. Their hospitality in allowing use of their spaces and equipment, arranging food and bedding, and ferrying us around the base was invaluable to making our experience as painless as possible. While that relationship was formed at the spur of the moment, it certainly would have been beneficial to have an established contact before we actually had to divert. From our expeditionary spot in Al Asad, we saw the benefits of that type of relationship as we provided assistance to a steady flow of aircraft from our Air Wing coming into Al Asad, but did not have a similar system in place elsewhere. 

Another good lesson learned was bingo is bingo and once you are on your profile, stay on it. While the option of hitting the tanker and getting more gas was certainly enticing, breaking from the NATOPS established profile would have introduced further variables, asking for more trouble. If we had not been able to find the tanker in the weather (no air-air radar in the Prowler) or been unable to plug, we would have been left with fewer and worse options than we had already. 

Finally, always be prepared for further shenanigans. Having to switch runways while on final approach added one more final obstacle to our night’s flight. While you cannot prepare for every contingency, be ready to flex and adapt to changing circumstances all the way to engine shutdown. 

Ltjg. Lehman flies with VAQ-141.

